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Nevada Commission on Postsecondary Education

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING

April 1, 2014

The Commission on Postsecondary Education will conduct a quarterly meeting on May 14, 2014, commencing 9:00a.m., at the locations listed below via videoconferencing:

Grant Sawyer State Office Building
Gaming Board Commission

Nevada Gaming Control Board Meeting Room
1919 College Parkway

555 E Washington Ave
Carson City, NV 89706

Las Vegas, NV 89101


The Commission may take items out of order; combine two or more items for consideration; remove an item from the agenda; or, delay discussion on any item.  The Commission will take public comment at the beginning and end of this meeting and may allow public comment after conclusion of any contested case or quasi-judicial proceedings that may affect the due process rights of an individual.  The Commission will limit public comment five minutes.  Written submissions will be considered.  While there will be no restriction on comments based on viewpoint, repetitive comments will be limited.

AGENDA

General Business


A.
Call to Order
Informational


B.
Public Comment
Informational


C.
Open Meeting Compliance
Informational


D.
Roll Call
Informational


E.
Adoption of Agenda
For possible action


F.
Approval of Minutes
For possible action


G.
Administrator’s Report
Informational


H.
State Authorization Reciprocity Agreement
For possible action
Applicants for Initial Provisional Licensure 


1.
Chamberlain College of Nursing
For possible action


2.
Homestead Schools, Inc.
For possible action



  3.  Larson Training Centers, Inc.
For possible action


4.
Southeastern University 
For possible action


5.
Southern States University
For possible action

Applicants for Full Term License


6. Hospitality International Training
For possible action


7. Institute of Advanced Education
For possible action
Appeal of Licensure Determination


8.
DevPoint Labs, LLC
For possible action

Closed Session


9a.
Pursuant to NAC 394.241.030(1)(a) and NAC 394.685(3), the Commission will meet in closed session 


to consider the character, alleged misconduct, professional competence, or physical or mental



health of Edward Bevilaqua 
Informational

 Open Session

       
9b.
Pursuant to NAC 394.685(3), the Commission will meet in open session and vote to approve or 



deny Edward Bevilaqua’s application for continued employment in a postsecondary education 



institution.
For possible action

Comments

10. Commission
-Informational

        11. Public Comment
-Informational

  Adjournment


This agenda was mailed to groups and individuals as requested and posted at the following locations:

Commission on Postsecondary Education, 8778 South Maryland Parkway, Suite 115, Las Vegas, NV

Nevada Department of Education, 700 East Fifth Street, Carson City, NV

Notice: Members of the public who require special accommodations or assistance at the meeting, or those requesting a copy of supporting agenda materials are requested to notify the Commission on Postsecondary in writing at:  8778 South Maryland Parkway, Suite 115, Las Vegas, Nevada 89123, or by calling 702-486-7330, via facsimile to 702-486-7340, or E-Mail to bshanteler@cpe.state.nv.us.  Please notify the agency within a reasonable time to fulfill requests prior to the meeting date. 
MINUTES OF THE COMMISSION ON POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION

May 14, 2014
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting, held at the Gaming Control Board’s meeting rooms, in both Carson City and Las Vegas, Nevada (via video conferencing), was called to order by Chairman Clark at approximately 9:00a.m.  Mr. Perlman certified compliance with the Open Meeting Law.  Chairman Clark requested a roll call and Ms. Shanteler complied.  A quorum was present. 

PUBLIC COMMENT

The following individuals spoke in support of Hospitality International Training:

Cynthia Roan stated she attended the school and it motivated her to complete the training and is now employed as a result.  Mike Fitzgerald stated he graduated from the school and was indebted to Lonnie and Sherry Wright for helping him get his life back together.  Chris (last name unknown) stated he worked at the Red Rock Academy which is the last resort for rehabilitation of criminals and that Mr. Wright’s program has been successful in reducing recidivism and helping those incarcerated get back into society.  Tracy Florence stated she worked at the Southern Nevada Regional Housing Authority, helping adults with training and that the school helped many of her clients get trained and get jobs.  Chef Hampton stated he had many jobs over her 35 year career, but he was encouraged and mentored by Mr. Wright.  He stated that Mr. Wright is able to motivate individuals who are down and out and have given up.  A representative of the Foundation for an Independent Tomorrow spoke, stating that they get funding from WIA to help out hard to serve students, and that Mr. Wright has been proactive in helping students get back into society.  Tony Schlea stated that he has been working in the criminal justice system for 40 years and that Mr. Wright’s program has been effective and helps reduce recidivism.   
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT
Commissioner Clark, Chair
Commissioner Fralick

Commissioner Frederick

Commissioner North
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT
Commissioner Cook
Commissioner Falvey

Commissioner Lynch

STAFF IN ATTENDANCE
Mr. David Perlman, Administrator

Ms. Bonnie Shanteler, Compliance Audit Investigator

Mr. Robert Whitney, Deputy Attorney General
Ms. Maricris Wu, Education Specialist
OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE
See attached sheet

AGENDA
Motion to approve by Commissioner North, seconded by Commissioner Fralick.  Unanimous.

MINUTES
Motion to approve by Commissioner North, seconded by Commissioner Fralick.  Unanimous.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Mr. Perlman’s report was accepted by the Commission with no questions.  Mr. Perlman updated quarterly enrollments, saying that 7,328 students were reported for the January thru March quarter, with three schools not reporting.
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STATE AUTHORIZATION RECIPROCITY AGREEMENT
Testified:
Ms. Crystal Abba, Ms. Bridgette Nielson
Discussion:
Ms. Abba provided the background of the U. S. Department of Education’s negotiated rule making process that prompted schools offering distance education to obtain approval in each state in which they had a student enrolled.  She said the cost was prohibitive for each of Nevada’s public schools to obtain such approval and that the legislature changed NRS 399 and 394 via SB446 to allow Nevada to participate in the State Authorization Reciprocity Agreement (SARA).  She stated that the agreement was developed and coordinated through a national entity and each state could opt in through its regional compact.  Once a state was approved, it could then submit the schools that wish to opt in that were located in the state.  Ms. Neilson told the Commission that the memorandum of understanding (MOU) was the final step for Nevada to get approval from WICHE.  She said the MOU is an indicator that the public and private sectors are working together and that the Commission would handle student complaints from private schools located and licensed in Nevada.  She indicated that any complaints would most likely involve education but there could be some concerning a school’s inability to meet the requirements for approval by SARA standards.  Commissioner North asked if there was a timeframe in which a student complaint would be forwarded to the Commission.  Ms. Nielson stated that there was no timeframe in the MOU but she believed any complaint would be forwarded within a day.  Chairman Clark asked if there was a timeframe in which a student could file a complaint and Ms. Nielson replied that the Commission’s existing statutes would apply.  Commissioner Fralick asked how reciprocity would work and Ms. Nielson replied that each state would approve the schools in its state which could then offer distance education in other states that were approved to participate in the SARA.  She explained that while each state still retains approval criteria for authorizing a school to operate in its state, the SARA set standards that would allow a school to offer distance education.  Commissioner Fralick asked if CPE licensure would still be required or if existing laws would need to be re-written and Ms. Nielsen responded that the legislative changes limits CPE involvement for SARA purposes.  Ms. Abba stated that the Commission is not losing authority in that any school operating in Nevada would still be required to obtain licensure from the Commission.  Ms. Nielsen stated the SARA agreement defines physical presence and if a school exceeds that definition, it would be required to get authorization from the Commission.  She stated that the definition allows a school to advertise in Nevada and to conduct short term courses up to 20 hours or no more than two 6-hour courses per term.  Commissioner North asked how many students are currently taking online courses with NSHE schools and Ms. Abba said they do not have the data but Ms. Nielsen stated there were students from 27 different states attending course with UNLV.  Chairman Clark asked if SARA included non-degree schools and Ms. Nielsen said SARA was for accredited, degree-granting institutions.  Chairman Clark stated that SARA could not exempt a school if it did such things as advertising in Nevada because that was prohibited by law.  Ms. Nielsen replied that SB446 did allow Nevada to enter into the SARA and that would include allowing all the stipulations in the SARA agreement.  He stated that the law allowed entry into the SARA for the purpose of offering distance education, not for advertising.  Commissioner Fralick stated that SARA doesn’t supersede the provisions of NRS 394 and asked if Mr. Whitney would comment.  Mr. Whitney responded that the legislation allowed acceptance of the SARA and that you cannot pick and choose specific provisions of the agreement which would supersede existing law.  Ms. Nielsen stated the law does supersede all other state standards for distance education.  Chairman Clark stated that in the early 1990’s the U.S. Department of Education implemented a triad consisting of the Department, state regulators, and accreditors to weed out bad players.  He believed that the SARA process effectively removes the state, but Ms. Abba disagreed, saying that all schools have to be state licensed in order to participate in the SARA.  Commissioner North asked if all accreditors were acceptable, including both regional and national and Ms. Nielsen replied that they were both acceptable.  Commissioner North asked how a SARA-approved school would be terminated from participation if it lost its accreditation and Ms. Nielsen said a school had to maintain its accreditation to participate.  Commissioner Fralick asked when Nevada would be approved to participate and if there would be any impact on the agency.  Ms. Abba stated that they had been approved, contingent upon signing of the MOU.  Mr. Perlman stated he did not believe there would be any impact on the agency.  Chairman Clark stated that Nevada law prohibits unlicensed schools from advertising or contracting in Nevada and even if a school were approved to participate in the SARA program, they would still be subject to the provisions of NRS and NAC Chapters 394.  He asked if those provisions in the SARA could be taken out.  Ms. Nielsen replied that this process is new and those issues may be raised by other states but the agreement is already established.  Chairman Clark asked who the members of WICHE are and Ms. Abba replied Dick Redding, Vance Farrow, and Senator Hardee, although he had recently resigned.  Chairman Clark stated that a CPE Commissioner should be part of the WICHE and Ms. Nielsen stated that would require a legislative change.  

Motion:
The Memorandum of Understanding be accepted as written and signed by the chair. 

By:
Commissioner North

Second:
Commissioner Fralick

Discussion:
None
Result:
Unanimous
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PROVISIONAL LICENSURE

Chamberlain College of Nursing
Testified:
Dr. Kim Lamar; Ms. Maricris Wu
Discussion:
Ms. Wu provided an overview of the application, stating that the application was complete with noted contingencies and approval recommended.  Dr. Lamar explained that the program was an intensive four-year pre-licensing baccalaureate degree that students complete in three years because they have to attend during the summer months.  She stated it was accredited and has been offered successfully in several other states.  Commissioner North asked what the student-to-instructor ratio was and Dr. Lamar said it was 30-to-1.  Commissioner North asked about the projected earnings listed on the budget estimate and that they were far lower than expected costs.  Dr. Lamar replied that the campus would be supported for the first three to four years by the owning entity but each campus is tracked independently for loss and profit.  She said that the Las Vegas campus would have full budget authority to ensure all needs are met, but it was expected that the Las Vegas campus would not be profitable for at least three years.  Chairman Clark stated that the bond calculation was not included and Mr. Perlman stated he omitted that by mistake.  Chairman Clark stated he calculated the risk to be $240,000 and asked that the motion include surety in that amount.
Motion: SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1
That a 12-month provisional license be granted to Chamberlain College of Nursing to offer their Bachelor of Science of Nursing program, contingent upon receipt of facility and personnel information, program approval from the Nevada State Board of Nursing, and surety in the amount of $240,000.
By:
Commissioner North. 
Second:
Commissioner Frederick.
Discussion:
Discussion on surety amount.  A vote passed unanimously to increase surety from $10,000 to $240,000. 
Result:
Unanimous
Homestead Schools, Inc.
Testified:
Mr. Vijay Fadia; Ms. Maricris Wu
Discussion:
Ms. Wu provided an overview of the application, stating that the application was complete with noted contingencies and approval recommended.  Mr. Fadia stated that the school began offering continuing education in 1991 for nursing and other medical professions and then received approval to offer a nursing program in California in 2008.  He continued saying that the school has ABHES accreditation thru 2016 and is approved by the U.S. Department of Education to participate in Title IV.  Mr. Fadia stated that they have about 200-250 graduates each year from their California school and the Nevada school would be a branch.  He said he has contracts with several medical facilities in the Las Vegas area to accept students into internship.  Commissioner North asked if he would explain the write offs for doubtful accounts which appeared to be excessive.  Mr. Fadia explained that most students use financial aid and if anything is owed by a student, every effort is made to collect the balance before the student graduates.  
Motion: SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1 
That a 12-month provisional license be granted to Homestead Schools, Inc., to offer Practical Nursing, Nursing Assistant, and Medical Assisting programs, contingent upon receipt of facility information and review, program approval from the Nevada State Board of Nursing, and surety in the amount of $90,000.
By:
Commissioner Frederick 

Second:
Commissioner North
Result:
Unanimous
Larson Training Centers, Inc.
Testified:
Ms. Brenden Scherr; Ms. Charry Kennedy; Mr. Shawn Morrow; Ms. Maricris Wu 
Discussion
Ms. Wu stated that the school’s application was complete with the exception of noted contingencies and recommended approval as noted.  Mr. Morrow gave an overview of the program to the commissioners, stating that they provide vocational training in Nevada under exemption.  He said the school’s 16-week program is designed to teach individuals from the Department of Corrections and other work force development agencies.  Commissioner North stated that the programs were very short term and that the entrance requirements were low, but the skill sets high.  Mr. Morrow agreed but stated students have to pass rigorous assessment tests which weeds out those who are not able to pass.  He stated that classes are designed to allow each student to learn at his own pace and that some may take longer than 16 weeks.  Ms. Kennedy stated that classes run Monday through Friday.  Commissioner North asked if they would provide placement and salary information and Mr. Morrow replied that it varied with each student but medical billing pays about 18-20 dollars per hour while a medical administrative assistance earns about 15-16 dollars per hour.  He stated that one class has been completed and that five of seven students completed and were placed.  Commissioner Frederick asked if classes were conducted at the Casa Grande facility and Mr. Morrow replied that they accepted students from Casa Grande, but that classes were taught at the school, not at Case Grande.  Commissioner Frederick asked how tuition was funded and Mr. Morrow stated that it was free at this point but they would contract with work force development agencies such as the Urban League, Shade Tree, and the Salvation Army, who pay to retrain displaced and/or injured workers.  Chairman Clark asked if they had verified actual placements and starting salaries and if that information was discussed during the enrollment process.  Mr. Murrow stated that they have that information for their California school and that they do not guarantee employment.
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Motion: SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1 
That a 12-month provisional license be granted to Larson Training Centers, NP, Inc., to offer Basic Business Education; Small Business Specialist; Accounting Clerk, Administrative Assistant, Business Sales and Communication, and Medical Administrative Assistant programs, contingent upon receipt of surety in the amount of $50,000.

By:
Commissioner Frederick
Second:
Commissioner Fralick.
Result:
Chairman Clark, Commissioners Fralick and Frederick:  Yes


Commissioner North:  No.  
Southeastern University
Testified:
Mr. Andrew Miller; Dr. Andrew Permentor; Ms. Maricris Wu
Discussion:
Ms. Wu stated that the school’s application was complete with the exception of noted contingencies and recommended approval as noted.  Mr. Miller told the Commission that Southeastern University is located in Lakeland, Florida, and that they partner with local churches.  He said students are recruited by the Church and are taught in the church’s facility.  Chairman Clark asked who would actually be offering the instruction and Mr. Miller replied that all instructors are hired by the university.
Motion:
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1That a 12-month provisional license be granted to Southeastern University to offer their Bachelor of Science in Ministerial Leadership program, contingent upon receipt of surety in the amount of $15,000.
By:
Commissioner Fralick
Second:
Commissioner North
Result:
Unanimous.

Southern States University
Testified:
Mr. John Tucker; Ms. Claudia Araiza; Ms. Maricris Wu
Discussion:
Ms. Wu stated that the school’s application was complete with the exception of noted contingencies and recommended approval as noted.  Mr. Tucker stated the school was founded in 1980 and purchased by the current owner in 2005.  He stated that the school is accredited by the Accrediting Commission for Independent Colleges and Schools (ACICS), and is licensed by the Bureau for Private Postsecondary Education in California, and offers degrees in business at the undergraduate and graduate level, as well as an intensive English program.  He said that the school does not participate in Title IV.  Commissioner Fralick asked for the source of revenue listed as 2.3 million dollars and Mr. Tucker replied that all income comes from student tuition.  Chairman Clark asked what arrangements the school made with students and Mr. Tucker said that student pay $125 per credit for the undergraduate program and $155 for the graduate program.  He said that students make either monthly or quarterly payments of $350 and that no educational credentials are issued until the balance is paid.  Chairman Clark asked if a student could continue attending if they stopped making payments and Mr. Tucker stated that they are given a grace period but would no be allowed to continue if they stopped making payments.  He also said that the student visa would terminate if they stopped attending.  Chairman Clark asked what percentage was foreign students and if he verified each student’s assets and tracked their attendance.  Mr. Tucker said that almost 98 percent of the students were international.  Commissioner Frederick asked if he tracked placement of graduates and Mr. Tucker replied they place about 66-67 percent which is above the ACICS threshold.  Chairman Clark asked where the students were being placed and Mr. Tucker replied that students can request for up to one year in job-related training which is where they try to get students placed.  Commissioner North stated that earnings listed in the financial statement were very low compared to expenses and asked what would happen if enrollments fell off.  Mr. Tucker stated that tuition and fees would be adjusted to compensate.  Chairman Clark asked if the federal case against Tepper Technologies had yet been resolved and Mr. Tucker said it had been dismissed.  He added that the renewal application for continued participation in the student visa program had been submitted and they were waiting for a response. 
Motion:
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1That a 12-month provisional license be granted to Southern States University to offer their Bachelor of Business Administration and Master of Business Administration programs, contingent upon receipt of surety in the amount of $250,000.
By:
Commissioner Fralick
Second:
Commissioner Frederick
Result:
Unanimous.
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FULL TERM LICENSURE

Hospitality International Training

Testified:
Ms. Maricris Wu; Mr. Andrew Nixon; Mr. Lonnie Wright

Discussion:
Ms. Wu testified that the school was granted provisional approval during the May 2013 Commission meeting, and  contingencies were fulfilled and a provisional license issued on May 22, 2013.  She said that she conducted the provisional review on April 8, 2014, and found student files missing enrollment agreements, transcripts, evidence that the student met the school’s entrance requirements, and evidence of placement assistance.  She stated that two records did not contain attendance or progress records, and that the catalog in use did not contain information required by law.  She said that the refund policy used by the school did not comply with NRS 394.449.  She told the commissioners that regulations require the school to demonstrate its ability to comply with applicable regulations during the provisional period and that the Commission is required to terminate the provisional license given evidence that the institution is unable to meet required standards.  She stated that Mr. Wright’s response was that the person he relied on to prepare the initial application left the state and took the applications and forms with him, and that he had recently hired Mr. Andrew Nixon to help him get into compliance.  Ms. Wu stated that Mr. Nixon dropped off revised forms just prior to the meeting and that she discussed her recommendation with the administrator to terminate the school’s license.  She concluded her presentation stating that regulations allow for an extension only if the deficiencies were minor and that she did not believe that to be the case and that the only action the Commission could take would be to terminate the license.  Mr. Nixon stated he was hired recently and that since the provisional period was not yet over, he felt that the work he had done should be considered.  He said that there were enrollment agreements, but in a different format but he had developed one that will be used.  He stated that other records, such as progress and attendance, were reported to the students’ counselors.  He said that a separate transcript file was developed and now on file and that the catalog and refund policy were now in compliance with regulations.  Mr. Wright said that the training programs help many people and he had letters of support from many others in the community.  Chairman Clark stated that the issue was maintaining the school in compliance with applicable regulations and not the quality of education.  Mr. Wright stated that they did not maintain all records but have implemented new forms and processes to ensure compliance.  Mr. Clark asked staff if transcripts were in compliance with applicable regulations and Mr. Perlman indicated they were.  Mr. Nixon stated that the transcript information was available from other sources.  Commissioner North stated that while she appreciated all the documentation that was being provided, it should have been provided when the school was reviewed and that now was not the time for auditing records.  Mr. Wright stated that he did hire Mr. Nixon to assist in managing the school since the last person left without much notice.  Commissioner North stated that as the CEO, Mr. Wright needs to know what is going on all the time and that an employee leaving is not an excuse.  Commissioner Frederick asked if Mr. Wright was still working with students from Casa Grande and Mr. Wright replied he was not, that he was working with Parole and Probation.

Motion:
That the provisional period be extended for three months and staff conduct another provisional review to determine if the school is in compliance with applicable regulations.

By:
Commissioner Fralick
Second:
Commissioner Frederick
Result:
Unanimous
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Institute of Advanced Education
Testified:
Ms. Elizabeth Young

Discussion:
Ms. Young stated that she started her first enrollment period at a time when most prospective students had already made arrangements and that she has since visited several high schools and is ready to start a summer program.  

Motion:
Grant a nine-month extension.

By:
Commissioner North
Second:
Commissioner Fralick.

Result:
Unanimous.

Closed session 

Pursuant to NAC 394.241.030(1)(a) and NAC 394.685(3), the Commission will meet in closed session to consider the character, alleged misconduct, professional competence, or physical or mental health of Edward Bevilaqua.  
Motion:
Move to close session.

By:
Commissioner North

Second:
Commissioner Frederick

Result:
Unanimous

Open Session

Pursuant to NAC 394.685(3), the Commission will meet in open session and vote to approve or deny Edward Bevilaqua’s application for continued employment in a postsecondary education institution.

Motion:
Move to open session.
By:
Commissioner Fralick

Second:
Commissioner North
Result:
Unanimous

Motion:
That the application for continued employment of Edward Bevilaqua be approved.
By:
Commissioner Fralick

Second:
Commissioner North

Result:
Unanimous

COMMISSION COMMENT

None
PUBLIC COMMENT
None
ADJOURNMENT
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